Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

January 23, 2017
Memorial Hall

7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Joseph Judd called the meeting to order. Others present: Robert Manners, Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: 
Acceptance of Minutes:  Andrew made a motion to accept the January 9, 2017 minutes as presented. Bob seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News:
· Joe congratulated the New England Patriots on their recent win, getting them to the Super Bowl.
· The Mohawk Trail Regional School District will hold a summit meeting of Mass rural communities, on Feb. 9, 2017, at 6:30 pm, at Mohawk. The meeting is an initiative organized by the Mass Rural School Coalition, to expand collaborative efforts beyond rural schools to include rural towns.

· Residents interested in learning more about forest management may apply to the Keystone Project to attend a three-day training at Harvard Forest, in Petersham. Questions about the project may be directed to Paul Catanzaro at UMass Extension (cat@umext.umass.edu)

Department Liaison Reports:

Highway – The reconstruction of the bridge over Dragon Brook on Bardwell's Ferry Road, next year, will be a $2.1 million project, paid for by state and Federal funds. However, Shelburne will be responsible for attaining easements in the area of the bridge, so there will be appraisal and legal costs, as well as the costs for purchasing small amounts of property. This is expected to come to about $15,000 and is Chapter 90 eligible. A detour will need to be created and will need to use the South Shelburne Road bridge over Dragon Brook. Bob said that bridge also needs work. It may be less expensive for the state to stabilize and repair the South Shelburne Road bridge rather than use a temporary bridge. If the state does work on the second bridge, it may also require that the town do appraisals and easements, which would mean another $15,000 cost, which would also be Chapter 90 eligible.
Bob also noted that the alternating cold and warm weather is causing potholes and muddy conditions. The highway crew is aware of the problems and asks residents for patience.

Pratt Memorial Building – Andrew asked if the tax credit plan should be pursued for the Pratt Building. Bob said the committee had looked at it and decided not to pursue it. Bob said it was too complicated and said if Andrew were willing to take it on, he would hand the library liaison position over to him. Joe asked that further discussion take place at another meeting.

Community Partnership – Andrew recently met with the Partnership, which is continuing to move forward on its rail yard project. This project would beautify and make more practical, the area between the Salmon Falls Building and the Trolley Museum. Andrew presented a motion in support of the Place-Making Project at the Buckland Rail yard.  Bob seconded the motion; motion carried unanimously.  There will be two “visioning” meetings on Saturday, January 28th from 1:00 pm until 4:00 pm at the Quilt Studio in Buckland and on February 4th from 1:00 pm until 4:00 pm at McCusker’s Market.
Tax Collections: The Collector has collected another $26,000 in delinquent real estate taxes. She continues to work upon delinquencies for years 2007 thru 2016.  Preliminary tax bills are due on February 1st.

Public Comment: None
7:15 pm Breezeway Farm Consulting: CDBG Black Grant Public Hearing RE: FY'17 Application  – The duly posted Public Hearing was called to order by Joe Judd at 7:15 pm. John Ryan and Linda Overing were invited to explain the FY'17 application. Recommended projects were kitchen and bath upgrades at Highland Village, and continued support of the Food Pantry. Linda explained that rules have changed and it no longer makes sense to partner with Buckland and Colrain on applications. Buckland will also be applying for funds to support the Food Pantry. There is a good chance of getting funding for the Highland Village project, since it involves asbestos removal, public housing, and seniors. The upgrades will make the units more accessible for residents and also more energy and cost efficient. The West County Emergency Food Pantry estimates that 235 Shelburne residents will benefit from the pantry in the current grant period. Three food distributions are offered at Cowell Gym each month and two monthly deliveries are made to Highland Village. The hearing closed at 7:39 pm. Bob, seconded by Andrew, made a motion to approve projects for the CDBG application for FY'17 to approve the inclusion of Highland Village kitchen and bath upgrades and support of the Food Pantry in the town's FY'17 CDBG Application. The motion was unanimously approved.
Old Business:

Village Information Center Lease Renewal – The lease on the Information Center building expired in late November. Joe has reviewed the lease with Paul Gifford, which has been in effect for the past 10 years and agreed that no changes were needed.  Andrew presented a motion to authorize Joe to sign the lease on behalf of the Board.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Department of Agricultural Resources RE: Animal Control Designation – The current animal control officer was reappointed for a six month probationary period, which ended in January.  Joe and Terry will conduct a performance review and recommend whether the ACO should continue in his role.
Pat Smith, FRCOG RE: Use of META Funds for Green Communities Designation – The Planning Board and members of the Zoning Board met with Pat Smith to learn more about the Green Communities Program.  Before going any further, the Board of Selectmen will invite Pat Smith and Jim Barry to attend a meeting on February 23 at 4:30 pm.  Representatives from the town’s various Board and Committees will also be invited to attend.
New Business: 

John DeSotle RE: Class II License Request at 1105 Mohawk Trail – Mr. Desotle specializes in Subaru’s and is requesting a license for up to twenty used vehicles to be parked on the east side of the Arrowhead Shops.  The vehicles will be serviced at Rum’s Garage in Orange, MA.  Members of the Board would like to invite Mr. Desotle in to their next meeting. 
Finance Committee's Proposed Tax Incentive Financing Policy – members of the Board briefly reviewed the Finance Committee’s proposed policy for potential Tax Incentive Financing Agreements.  While they thought the document contained useful guidelines, members had reservations turning the decision making powers over to an appointed review board.  The Selectboard will discuss further with members of the Finance Committee at their next meeting.
FRCOG Seeking Input for Community Compact Best Practices for Franklin County – Members of the Board will review the list and present ideas at their next meeting.
Short Term Customer Parking for Pickup and Drop offs at Bridge of Flowers Beauty Salon – Joe will consult with Chief Bardwell and the Highway Superintendent to determine whether the town can create a short term parking spot for customers of the Bridge of Flowers Beauty Salon without impeding or interfering with the flow of traffic on Bridge Street.
Other Business:
Senior Center Request for Funding @ 2017 Annual Town Meeting  – members of the Selectboard were in favor of the Senior Center’s request to place an article on the annual town meeting warrant seeking $15,000 to cover costs associated with research and exploration of possible sites, the renovation of an existing building, or new construction of a suitable Senior Center.  The Consortium will ask each member town to do so.  If successfully passed in each town, monies would be held by Shelburne and spent in accordance with the Senior Center Consortium Agreement.
Correspondence: 
Upper Pioneer Valley Veterans Services RE: Agent Orange Seminar April 22, 2017
Public Comment: None

Adjournment: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 pm.  Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney
Recording Secretary
